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Agenda Membership: 

 Cllrs: Gareth Prosser 
(Chair) 
Wanda King 
Jane Potter 
 

Paul Swansborough 
Nina Wood-Ford 
 

1. Apologies and named 
substitutes  

To receive apologies for absence and details of any 
Councillor nominated to attend this meeting in place of a 
member of this Committee. 
 
  

2. Declarations of interest 
and of Party Whip  

To invite Councillors to declare any Disclosable Pecuniary 
Interests or Other Disclosable Interests they may have in 
items on the agenda, and to confirm the nature of those 
interests, and any Party Whip. 
 
  

3. Minutes  
To confirm the minutes of the previous meeting of the Crime 
and Disorder Scrutiny Panel as a correct record. 
 
(Minutes attached). 
 
(No Specific Ward Relevance)  

(Pages 1 - 8)  

4. North Worcestershire 
Community Safety 
Partnership - Update 
Report  

To consider an update on the work of the North 
Worcestershire Community Safety Partnership in the 
Borough of Redditch. 
 
(Report attached) 
 
All Wards  

(Pages 9 - 18)  

Judith  Willis, Head of 
Community Services 
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5. Exclusion of the Press 
and Public  

Should it be necessary, in the opinion of the Borough 
Director, during the course of the meeting to consider 
excluding the public from the meeting on the grounds that 
exempt information is likely to be divulged, it may be 
necessary to move the following resolution: 

“That, under S.100 (A) (4) of the Local Government Act 
1972, the public be excluded from the meeting for the 
following matter(s) on the grounds that it/they involve(s) the 
likely disclosure of exempt information as defined in the 
relevant paragraphs (to be specified) of Part 1 of Schedule 
12 (A) of the said Act”. 
 
These paragraphs are as follows: 

Subject to the “public interest” test, information relating to: 

         Para 1 – any individual; 

         Para 2 – the identity of any individual; 

         Para 3 – financial or business affairs; 

         Para 4 – labour relations matters; 

         Para 5 – legal professional privilege; 

         Para 6 –  a notice, order or direction; 

         Para 7 – the prevention, investigation or  

                     prosecution of crime; 

                     and may need to be considered as ‘exempt’.  

 
 
(No Specific Ward Relevance)  
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MINUTES Present: 

  
Councillor Jane Potter (Chair),  and Councillors Andrew Brazier, 
Carole Gandy and Pattie Hill 
 

 Also Present: 
 

 Councillor Yvonne Smith 
 

 Officers: 
 

 J Cooper, S Hanley, S Kelsey and J  Willis 
 

 Democratic Services Officer: 
 

 J Bayley 
 

 
 

1. APOLOGIES AND NAMED SUBSTITUTES  
 
There were no apologies for absence. 
 

2. DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST AND OF PARTY WHIP  
 
There were no declarations of interest nor of any party whip. 
 

3. MINUTES  
 
RESOLVED that 
 
the minutes of the meeting of the Crime and Disorder Scrutiny 
Panel held on 22nd October 2013 be approved as a true and 
correct record and signed by the Chair. 
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4. DOMESTIC ABUSE PROJECTS - BRIEFING NOTE  
 
The Chair explained that she had requested a presentation on the 
subject of domestic abuse due to the significance of this matter to 
community safety.  Members were advised that in an edition of The 
Times newspaper in September 2014 it had been noted that 
domestic abuse accounted for 10 per cent of the caseload of the 
Crown Prosecution Service. This article had also reported that more 
than seven women a month were murdered by men with whom they 
had had had a relationship and that according to the Crime Survey 
for England 30 per cent of women had experienced domestic abuse 
since the age of 16. 
 
Officers presented a briefing note containing further information 
about the many community safety initiatives that had been launched 
to address issues of domestic abuse in Redditch.  During the 
presentation of this briefing note the following issues were 
highlighted for Members’ consideration: 
 

 The Community Safety team delivered a number of projects, 
often in partnership with the police. 

 Elected Members had traditionally been supportive of action 
taken by the team to tackle domestic abuse.  This had 
included vocal support for the White Ribbon Campaign and 
participating in a recent pledge against domestic abuse. 

 There had been a positive response from the public and other 
organisations to the White Ribbon Campaign.   

 There were different stages at which agencies could work with 
victims of domestic abuse.  This included early intervention 
with individuals considered to be at risk of being abused and 
working with victims who had left abusive partners who were 
in the criminal justice system. 

 There had been 744 recorded crimes and incidents in 
Redditch in 2013/14 linked to domestic abuse.  This figure 
potentially included multiple reports for particular victims. 

 A member of the Community Safety team had received 
training on the CRUSH programme, which offered support and 
aimed to empower young people aged 13 to 19 years. 

 The CRUSH programme provided an opportunity to educate 
young people about healthy relationships.  Participants could 
also be advised about local agencies that could provide 
support if they experienced domestic abuse. 
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 The Community Safety team was working with the Early Help 
team and local schools to identify suitable participants for the 
programme. 

 In the long-term the team was hoping to deliver the CRUSH 
programme in all of the High Schools in the Borough, though 
the delivery of the programme would need to be managed in a 
sensitive manner. 

 Briefer sessions focusing on domestic abuse were also being 
delivered in local schools during “Drop Down Days”, which 
were days in the academic year when students did not attend 
normal lessons. 

 
Following delivery of the presentation the Panel discussed a 
number of issues in further detail: 
 

 Progress in the past few decades in terms of agencies working 
in partnership to tackle domestic abuse. 

 Changing attitudes towards domestic abuse within society and 
the increasing visibility of domestic abuse cases within local, 
regional and national media. 

 The impact of domestic abuse on both female and male 
victims. 

 The remaining challenges to tackling domestic abuse.  In 
particular, concerns were expressed that despite progress in 
tackling gender based inequalities in general abusive 
behaviour towards women continued to be normalised, 
excused and minimised within parts of society. Women and 
girls subject to abuse often internalised these attitudes. 

 The potential for the CRUSH programme to help young people 
to challenge their assumptions about relationships.   

 Support being provided to both victims and perpetrators of 
domestic abuse and the potential to challenge the 
perpetrators’ behaviour. 

 Difficulties experienced by young people, and other victims 
who were inexperienced in terms of intimate relationships, 
when attempting to identify the early and often subtle signs of 
domestic abuse. 

 The risks encountered by victims of domestic abuse when 
attempting to resist their abusers.  The Panel was advised that 
victims were most at risk when they chose to leave their 
abusive partners. 

 The impact of parental behaviour on a child’s concept of a 
healthy relationship. 



   

Crime and 

Disorder 

Scrutiny 

Committee 

 
 

 

 

 

 

Wednesday, 29 October 2014 

 

 The findings of the Independent Inquiry into Child Sexual 
Exploitation in Rotherham (1997 to 2013) and the need for 
sufficient funding to be allocated by public sector organisations 
to tackle domestic abuse. 

 The police service developed care plans for victims of 
domestic abuse and reported security needs to the 
Community Safety team.   

 Information provided by the police was used to inform the 
Community Safety team’s risk assessment of the victim. 

 There was a need for the children of victims of domestic 
violence to have access to positive male role models. 
Members were advised that male members of staff in all 
relevant agencies, including the Council, Women’s Aid and 
Stonham Services Home Group, took this role very seriously. 

 Stonham Services Home Group provided bespoke support to 
male victims of domestic abuse. 

 There was greater variety in terms of the accommodation 
available to victims of domestic abuse who were leaving their 
partners than had been the case in previous years.  This 
included safe houses and refuges, and flexible living 
arrangements that enabled women to live with male children 
who were aged 16 or more. 

 The role of the NHS in supporting victims of domestic abuse.  
Members were advised that there was some positive practice 
locally amongst some NHS employees and representatives of 
Worcestershire County Council had been working with GP 
practices and A&E departments to help staff identify signs of 
domestic abuse. 

 The pattern of abuse committed by some perpetrators against 
multiple partners. 

 The challenges involved in supporting vulnerable victims who 
entered relationships with more than one abuser in their 
lifetime.   

 The backgrounds of perpetrators and the fact that they could 
be from any social class and employed in a wide variety of 
occupations. 

 The development of a Domestic Abuse Policy for Council staff.  
Officers confirmed that the policy had been added to the 
Executive Work Programme and was due to be considered in 
November in time to be launched alongside the White Ribbon 
Campaign. 

 The Diamond Club for Black and Minority Ethnic (BME) 
communities.  The Community Safety team had commissioned 
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a programme with the Early Help team to support vulnerable 
members of the BME community. 

 Suitable participants were identified by Early Help and referred 
to participation in the programme which involved a mixture of 
art therapy and life coaching. 

 The programme was considered to be successful and had 
resulted in a number of victims leaving relationships that they 
had not previously realised were abusive. 

 Funding had also been secured by the Community Safety 
team to deliver three pilot projects supporting specific groups 
in the BME community.  This included work to support the 
polish community and a new pilot which would be launched in 
the New Year to support vulnerable members of the Asian 
community. 

 Key findings from the pilot projects had identified language 
barriers which made it difficult for vulnerable victims of 
domestic abuse in these communities to access support. 

 The outcomes of all of the pilot projects would be evaluated 
and, if considered successful, Officers were hoping to secure 
further funding to support similar projects in future. 

 
Members concluded that the community safety initiatives were 
having a positive impact on the local community in terms of tackling 
domestic abuse. 
 
RESOLVED that 
 
the report be noted. 
 

5. LGBT PROJECTS AND INITIATIVES - BRIEFING NOTE  
 
Officers presented a briefing note concerning the community safety 
initiatives that were being delivered in Redditch dealing with issues 
affecting the Lesbian, Gay, Bisexual and Transgender (LGBT) 
community.  During the delivery of this presentation a number of 
points were highlighted for Members’ consideration: 
 

 There was under reporting of hate crime incidents in the LGBT 
community. 

 The Community Safety team had been working with RSA 
Arrow Vale Academy to establish an LGBT Youth Support 
Group.  Officers were seeking to identify a suitable location in 
the town centre where the group could meet so that young 
people from other schools could also attend. 
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 In previous years representatives of the LGBT community had 
reported that there were limited opportunities available in the 
Borough to attend social activities for the community. 

 Attempts had been made to address this in the past and a 
social event for the LGBT community had taken place at Fever 
nightclub in the town centre in two consecutive years.  
Unfortunately these events had not been profitable and were 
therefore no longer taking place. 

 
Following delivery of the briefing note the following points were 
raised during a discussion of the subject amongst members of the 
Panel: 
 

 Whilst progress had been made in recent years in tackling 
homophobic language and behaviour there were still people in 
the community who had prejudices against the LGBT 
community.   

 Members were advised that in many cases homophobic 
comments and behaviour occurred as a result of ignorance 
within the wider community. 

 Members expressed support for the positive action that was 
being taken by local public agencies to support the LGBT 
community. 

 
Members agreed that the content of the scoping document and the 
update that had been provided during the meeting should be 
referred for the consideration of the Provision of support Networks 
for the LGBT Community Task Group once the review had started.  
There was the possibility that based on this update Members might 
want to consider amending the terms of reference for the review. 
 
RESOLVED that 
 
the report be noted. 
 

6. ADULT SAFEGUARDING - PRESENTATION  
 
The Chair announced that due to unforeseen circumstances the 
lead Officer for this item was not available to deliver the 
presentation.  For this reason it had been suggested that the item 
should be referred for the consideration of the Overview and 
Scrutiny Committee at a later date. 
 
Members requested that a briefing note be circulated on this subject 
for the consideration of members of the Panel by email to enable 
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the Chair to determine whether this item needed to be referred for 
the consideration of the Committee. 
 
 
 
 

The Meeting commenced at 6.33 pm 
and closed at 7.50 pm 





 
 
Elected Member          

BRIEFING NOTE           
 

To:  Crime and Disorder Scrutiny  From:    Bev Houghton 
  Panel     Dept:   Community Safety 
       Contact Info:  Ext No: 3194 
 
CC:  Cllr Yvonne Smith – Portfolio Holder for Community Services 

Sue Hanley – Deputy Chief Executive 
Judith Willis – Head of Community Services 

 

SUBJECT North Worcestershire Community Safety Partnership 

DATE 16th September 2015 

PURPOSE To provide an update on the work of the North Worcestershire 
Community Safety Partnership 

BACKGROUND  

In May 2013, the three district CSPs in Bromsgrove, Redditch and Wyre Forest officially 
merged to create a single North Worcestershire Community Safety Partnership 
(NWCSP).  
 
Local representation on NWCSP is fulfilled through a number of positions. Redditch 
Borough Council’s Elected Member representative is Portfolio Holder for Community 
Services, Councillor Yvonne Smith. The Council’s Responsible Authority representative 
is Deputy Chief Executive, Sue Hanley, who is also the Chair of the CSP and the 
Council’s Community Safety Manager; Bev Houghton supports the CSP and is also the 
Chair of the Safer Redditch Operational Group. 
 
The Council’s Community Safety Team operates as a shared service in Redditch and 
Bromsgrove hosted by Redditch Borough Council with Wyre Forest District Council 
maintaining its own local authority team. 
 
Scrutiny arrangements for NWCSP remain unchanged with local authorities continuing 
to have a statutory duty to scrutinise the work of its local CSP under Section 19 of the 
Police and Justice Act 2006. 
 
Alongside the relationship the Council has with NWCSP, there is also a direct role in 
holding the West Mercia Police and Crime Commissioner (PCC) to account through the 
established West Mercia Police and Crime Panel. Redditch Borough Council’s 
representative on the panel is Portfolio Holder for Community Services, Councillor 
Yvonne Smith. 

CURRENT POSITION 

NWCSP’s local operational partnerships are identified as Safer District Groups and are 
known as Safer Redditch, Safer Bromsgrove and Safer Wyre Forest.  
 
The North Worcestershire Hate Incident Partnership, the Redditch & Bromsgrove 
Safeguarding Adults Group and the Wyre Forest Vulnerable Adults Group are also sub-

 



groups of NWCSP.   
 
The NWCSP structure is shown at Appendix 1. 
 
A review of CSP arrangements in Worcestershire will begin in September 2015 led by 
the Worcestershire Safer Communities Board.   
 
The aim of the review is to assess the current partnership and governance 
arrangements for CSPs and any county level strategic partnerships on behalf of the 
statutory responsible authorities and key stakeholders. 
 
The review will seek to ensure that the partnerships operate and function, efficiently and 
effectively in a rapidly changing environment and will seek to meet the following 
objectives:-  
 

 Ensure that current governance and working arrangements are logical, clear and joined up in 
order to meet the necessary duties; avoiding duplication of effort, ensuring that lines of 
accountability are clear and considering new ways of working, where appropriate. 

 

 Consider the effectiveness of governance and relationships with key statutory bodies such as 
the Adult and Children's Safeguarding Boards and the Health and Wellbeing Board, also 
taking full account of the PCC's role and requirements across Worcestershire and West 
Mercia. 

 

 Consult with Responsible Authorities (and partners) to ensure that they have the capacity to 
support partnership arrangements in their current form and are able to effectively fulfil their 
duties in relation to community safety; assessing if the current partnership arrangements 
can be serviced and are sustainable. 

 

 Ensure that key strategic plans are aligned and effectively supported and delivered across 
the partnership. 

 

 Establish a clear understanding of commissioning and funding arrangements that affect 
Community Safety work. 

 

 Scope and make recommendations, where necessary; to consolidate strategic assessments, 
including provision of Criminal Justice and related data and information and monitoring & 
analysis at Worcestershire and West Mercia levels. 

 
The review process is being facilitated by the West Midlands Peer Support Programme 
(PSP) and will begin on 9th September with a half-day workshop for key stakeholders.  
This will be followed by one-to-one interviews taking place week commencing 14th 
September, with initial findings being presented to Worcestershire Safer Communities 
Board by PSP on Monday 12th October.  

NORTH WORCESTERSHIRE CSP PLAN 

NWCSP has a statutory duty to produce a three year rolling plan outlining how the 
partnership intends to address key crime and community safety priorities, as identified 
by its annual Strategic Assessment report. 
 
The Strategic Assessment gathers research, evidence and intelligence from national 
and regional sources, as well as drawing on the professional expertise of those working 
locally. It is designed to be a point of reference and guidance to resource community 
safety initiatives among partner agencies across the area. 



 
The NWCSP Plan has been refreshed for 2015-16 and the current CSP priorities are: 
 

- Anti-Social Behaviour: Work to reduce the number of anti-social behaviour 
incidents and bring perceptions in line with the downward trend in reported 
incidents 
 

- Burglary and Home Security: Work to promote home security to reduce 
incidences of dwelling and non-dwelling burglary and improve residents’ 
feelings of safety in their homes   
 

- Business and Rural Crime: To support local delivery of the West Mercia 
PCC’s Business and Rural Crime Strategies  
 

- Reducing Re-offending: Work to increase our understanding of the reasons 
for re-offending in North Worcestershire and reduce the offending behaviour of 
targeted individuals through continued support of the Integrated Offender 
Management approach 
 

- Violence and Abuse: Working to ensure residents are safe in their local 
neighbourhoods and at home without having to suffer violence, domestic abuse 
or hate crime 
 

CSP FUNDING 2014/15 AND BEYOND 

In 2014/15 North Worcestershire CSP had to apply to the PCC for grant funding. The 
amount of funding available was based on previous year’s allocations received from 
Central Government (£150, 430)   
 
During the course of 2014/15, the PCC also invited CSPs in West Mercia to apply for 
additional funding towards CCTV (NWCSP amount - £40,810) and to support the 
delivery of the West Mercia Police Business and Rural Crime strategies (NWCSP 
amount - £79,500).  
 
In January 2015, the Office of the PCC (OPCC) began discussions with CSPs 
concerning community safety funding for 2015/16 and beyond.  NWCSP has been 
guaranteed, as a minimum, the previous level of Community Safety Grant for the 
financial years 2015/16 and 2016/17.  Opportunity to bid for additional countywide 
funding is available and the CCTV grant amount of £40k has also been replicated for 
financial year 2015/16 only.  Applications for resources to support Business and Rural 
Crime initiatives are now being routed through a separate PCC funding stream. 
 
Therefore, Community Safety grant funding for 2015/16 is as follows:- 
 

CSP Priority  Project / Initiative  Amount 

All NW Analytical and Research Support  £35,000 

All  

District Tasking and Consultation Projects 
- Safer Redditch  
- Safer Bromsgrove 
- Safer Wyre Forest  

 
£38,406 
£24,595 
£39,249 

Violence & Abuse  
Black & Minority Ethnic Domestic Abuse 
Project (Redditch & Bromsgrove) 

£10,000 

Violence & Abuse  
NW Hate Incident Partnership & countywide 
Hate Crime Awareness Week Activities  

£13,000 



Multiple Safer Wyre Forest Community Ambassadors £5,000 

Reducing Re-offending NW Reducing Re-offending Activities £5,000 

Reducing Re-offending  Countywide IOM Strategy Group £40,700 

Multiple NW CCTV Scheme  £40,810 

 Total £251,760 

 
During this guaranteed funding period CSPs have been asked to work with the OPCC to 
help develop a new commissioning framework which will govern future funding 
allocations across West Mercia. Currently, details are only just emerging around how 
the commissioning process might work, however the PCC has expressed his support for 
the work of CSPs and has tasked his office with implementing closer working 
relationships and less bureaucratic funding arrangements for partnerships in the future.  
This is in recognition of the CSPs statutory status and prior experience and expertise in 
performance monitoring and management of community safety projects.   
 
Any new commissioning arrangements will be developed on the basis of community 
safety and criminal justice agencies working more closely together on the following  
objectives contained in the West Mercia Police and Crime Plan 2015-17: 
 

- Objective 2: To reduce the volume of violent crime with an emphasis on 
addressing the harm caused by alcohol through partnership working 
 

- Objective 3: To reduce the harm caused by drugs, with a focus on treatment, and 
targeting those that cause most harm 
 

- Objective 4: To reduce the volume of anti-social behaviour incidents 
 

- Objective 5: To reduce reoffending and bring offenders to account 
 

- Objective 6: To develop and implement a business crime strategy 
 

- Objective 7: To work in partnership to support the most vulnerable people in our 
society 
 

- Objective 8: To deliver a supportive and effective response to victims and 
witnesses 

LOCAL DELIVERY - SAFER REDDITCH GROUP 

Local delivery of community safety projects and initiatives falls under the remit of the 
NWCSP operational groups.  

In Redditch, the Safer Redditch Group meets on a 6-weekly basis to monitor district 
performance and review local operational delivery. The group is the first point of contact 
for local crime and community safety issues or concerns that may require a multi-
agency response.  
 
Safer Redditch Projects and Initiatives for 15-16 include:-  
 
Forensic Property Marking Distribution – SmartWater domestic property marking kits 
continue to be available to residents of Redditch at the cost price £15. Free kits are distributed 
to domestic burglary victims via West Mercia Police. 



 
Home Security Project - The project provides home security advice and where appropriate, 
security works and improvements to residents affected by or fearful of burglary. Security works 
are carried out on a case by case basis using an assessment process, following referral from 
partner officers. 
 
Seasonal Community Safety/Secure Homes Promotions - The Community Safety Team take 
promotional information and home security tools and products to different parts of Redditch 
Borough, providing crime prevention and community safety information at established 
community events or hosting promotional stalls on targeted dates at high foot fall venues such 
as supermarkets in order to deliver key community safety and home security messages. 
 
Sanctuary Scheme - Victims of domestic abuse are referred to the team for home security 
advice and, in some cases, security works on the property. The project aims to reduce the risk 
of re-victimisation and reduce the homelessness of Domestic Abuse survivors by supporting 
them to remain safely in their own homes. 
 
Multi-occupied Block Security Schemes – Various schemes have been undertaken to 
enhance security at locations where multi-occupied blocks of properties experienced increased 
ASB or nuisance.  The schemes provided enhanced security measures at these locations to 
restrict unauthorised access, improving resident safety and reducing damage and recurring 
maintenance costs. 
 
Unicorn Hill Alley-Gates – Following concerns raised by the Safer Neighbourhood Team and 
Cleansing Operatives, gates were installed in an alley on Unicorn Hill to prevent street drinking 
and antisocial behaviour. 
 
Support for PubWatch and BARC - Safer Redditch partners attend the regular PubWatch 
meetings held by local licensees and work closely with local retail businesses and Kingfisher 
Centre to support the Business against Retail Crime (BARC) group who share information and 
work with community safety partners to identify and deter prolific offenders. 
 
Promotion of Secured by Design standards & accreditation – College of Policing trained 
community safety officers provide crime prevention design advice on a number of planning 
applications for residential and non-residential developments.  At 2014/15 year end, 18 
applications had received CPD advice (584 dwellings plus 4 non-residential applications 
including the new ASDA store and proposed Town Centre play area).  Impacts of this advice 
included a £25,000 s106 contribution for underpass CCTV plus agreed improvements to 
physical security, design and layout at 2 major developments.  In addition, two SBD award 
applications were made. 
 
Improvement of Derelict Buildings – Community Safety Officers have worked with Planning 
Services to bring about security improvements and safety measures at the derelict St Gregory’s 
Church in Matchborough and have also worked with the tenants of Church Hill Medical centre to 
ensure that action was taken to secure the site to deter crime and ASB 
 
Redditch RoadWay Arts Project - This project displays local artwork on bus shelters, 
underpasses and shop shutters to reduce graffiti, ASB and fear of crime.  Design development 
workshops were held with local schools and youth clubs to produce the artwork themes and the 
project has engaged with over 400 people. Details of all of the installations can be found on the 
RBC website: 
http://www.redditchbc.gov.uk/my-place/environment/roadway-arts/roadway-arts-
murals.aspx  
 
Community Safety - Schools Respect Programme - This School Support programme 
provides a variety of classroom workshops & activities, small group work and one-to-one 
mentoring at a number of local schools.  Workshop subjects include recognising and reporting 
hate crime, understanding healthy relationships and domestic abuse, substance misuse and 
respect and responsibility.  Schools that have taken part in the various programmes are:-  
 

http://www.redditchbc.gov.uk/my-place/environment/roadway-arts/roadway-arts-murals.aspx
http://www.redditchbc.gov.uk/my-place/environment/roadway-arts/roadway-arts-murals.aspx


Arrow Vale RSA Academy  Trinity High School 
Tudor Grange Academy  St Augustine’s High School 
Birchensale Middle School  St Bede’s Middle School 
Woodfield Academy   Ipsley CE RSA Academy 
 
North Worcestershire Business and Rural Crime Co-ordinator - The new PCC funded 
Business and Rural Crime Coordinator for North Worcestershire is now in post. David 
Rischmiller, a former West Midlands Police Inspector, is currently liaising with partners to 
develop a profile of business and rural crime in each district area. His role has also been 
publicised in the PCC’s newsletter, local press and on Council websites. 
 
Business and Rural Crime Initiatives: Rural Watch Branding, Website, Information and 
Engagement Portal – A Worcestershire website, modelled on the established and successful 
Warwickshire Rural Watch site, is to be developed in partnership with South Worcestershire 
CSP.  With the agreement of Warwickshire Rural Watch the site format will be replicated and 
rebadged for Worcestershire with a localised element for North and South Worcestershire CSPs 
to deal with district specific issues. RBC Communications Team has been consulted and will 
support development and maintenance of the portal delivering cost savings. A key element of 
the development will be a Facebook page for direct communication and engagement with rural 
communities. The Co-ordinator is also in the process of visiting Parish Councils across North 
Worcestershire to promote the role and identify isolated residents and communities. 
 
Business and Rural Crime Initiatives: Unauthorised Encampment Support and Advice - 
Advice to the public made available on the three NW Councils’ websites has been refreshed and 
updated following a nationwide good practice review of other sites. The revised advice sheet is 
currently in draft and is being reviewed by Legal Services. Advice on the Protection of Private 
Land has also been produced for a link on the revised web page and the co-ordinator has 
attended a number of recent problematic encampments to provide advice and support to the 
landowners. 
   
Business and Rural Crime Initiatives: Introduction to Crime Prevention Training – In 
December 2015 the College of Policing will deliver two one-day courses to approx. 24 officers 
and operatives from agencies across the partnership. The course has been provided to enable 
staff from a variety of services to recognise community safety problems whilst carrying out their 
normal duties and identify opportunities for basic crime prevention solutions. 
 
North Worcestershire Hate Incident Partnership - is a sub group of NWCSP and delivers a 
programme of activities and interventions aimed at reducing incidents of Hate Crime across the 
3 districts. The partnership delivers a number activities including:- 
 

- Workshops and street theatre productions as part of Hate Crime Awareness Week 
- Training for Community Reporting Centres 
- Hate Crime Awareness talks and workshops 
- Case review and management on behalf of residents who require a multi-agency 

response to their concerns 
- Promotional events and stalls 

 
Disability Hate Crime Project – Travel Ambassadors 
This pilot project will work with young people who have a disability and follow their experience of 
using public transport. Based on the findings of the project, transport providers will be given 
additional training. The project was funded by Choose How You Move. 
 
Black and Minority Ethnic Women’s Domestic Abuse Project: North Worcestershire - This 
initiative identifies BME women who may be at risk of/experiencing domestic abuse but feel 
unable to seek help through current support provision for cultural/ religious reasons. The project 
is funded by the Police and Crime Commissioner and delivered in partnership with Early Help. 
 
Annual White Ribbon Campaign and 16 Days of Action: 25th Nov to 10th Dec – The 
Community Safety Team leads activities, school workshops and educational events raising 
awareness of the effects of domestic violence on individuals, families and society.   



The 16 Days of Action are used to promote domestic abuse support services such as Women’s 
Aid, Stonham, Victim Support and the Freedom Programme. 
 
Community Safety/Personal Safety Awareness Workshops - Community Safety Project 
Officers attend various resident groups, forums and networks, promoting personal safety, 
community safety and home security to communities across Redditch. 
 
Worcestershire Safe Places Scheme - The Safe Places Scheme has been set up by a 
consortium of community safety partners led by Our Way Advocacy, a support group for people 
with learning disabilities.  Local businesses, shops and cafes across the county can sign up to 
be a ‘Safe Place’, where vulnerable or distressed members of the public can go to if they feel 
worried, threatened, confused or just need a short rest. The scheme was launched in Redditch 
in May 2015 and is being rolled out across the county on a district by district basis. The project 
is separately funded by the Police and Crime Commissioner. 
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APPENDIX 1  
North Worcestershire CSP Structure Chart 
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